UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar Blvd
May 26, 2015

5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, May 26, 2015.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:


Councilmember Paulette Carr


Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Rod Jennings


Councilmember Michael Glickert


Councilmember Stephen Kraft
Also in attendance were the City Manager Lehman Walker, the Finance Director Tina Charumilind, the Parks & Public Works Director Rich Wilson, and the Community Development Director Andrea Riganti.
Mayor Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:31 p.m.  She asked if there were any changes to the upcoming meeting’s agenda.
Councilmember Glickert said he would like to add a proclamation.
Mayor Welsch reminded those in attendance that this study session was for Council’s questions and discussion and there would not be any public comments at this meeting. She stated this session was for further discussion of the FY 2016 budget changes, formulated from the input the City Manager received at the previous study session and from various other public meetings.  
City Manager Lehman Walker referred to his memo sent to Council on May 21, 2015.

Discussion points in staff’s recommendations:

CENTENNIAL COMMONS

· Closing hours changed to 9:00 p.m. from 10:00 p.m.

· Summer Camp program would remain for summer of 2015 (as was always the case) but proposed changes are for the summer of 2016.  The cost recovery of Summer Camp for the City is presently at 55 percent.
· Eliminate program at a savings of $98,826 a year
· Increase fees so program has more cost-recovery

· Seek to partner with other organizations to run the program
There was discussion of which FY would provide the funding for 2015 Summer Camps.

     Mayor Welsch asked if Council could receive a report on how the previous cost recovery gap went from 82 percent to 55 percent. 

     Mr. Walker noted that the Council-approved policy is that the Summer Camp would pay for itself.  He stated that with all of the City programs, there are a limited number of financial resources to cover costs. Mr. Walker said the City’s cost of operation increases every year and the City’s revenues remain flat.  

     Councilmember Carr noted the Summer Camp policy was passed in 2004 with a revision but was grouped under the Consent Agenda, therefore there was no discussion.  She asked how it was decided that it should have a 100 percent cost recovery.  Mayor Welsch commented that she believes the policy first came to Council in 2004, when she was previously on Council.
AQUATICS
· Has an operating deficit of $213,000 per year

· The Natatorium is maintained by University City School District and they have indicated that there are no funds available for facility improvements.

· Cost recovery goal is 50 percent and currently has a 9 percent recovery.

· Heman Park pool cost recovery goal is 50 percent and is at 27 percent cost recovery.

· With reduced hours of operation, the cost savings would be $148,700.
Mayor Welsch asked how the cost recovery of the Natatorium was calculated since most people using the Nat were actually purchasing the Centennial Commons’ full pass which includes the Natatorium.  She noted that the competitive environment of recreational facilities has an effect on memberships at our facility.  Mayor Welsch said the City should look at options for working to sharing/open facilities with neighboring communities.  
Councilmember Kraft stated the average number of swimmers at the Natatorium is seven.  He noted that Olivette can use the Ladue High School pool.  

Councilmember Glickert noted the issues have been identified with the City’s recreation programs.  He asked if staff has done a marketing program that addresses the changing trends.  He noted that the recreation programs have some major facility issues.  Councilmember Glickert asked if scholarships were being utilized.  
Councilmember Carr read from a prepared statement, which can be found attached to the end of these minutes.  

· Budget concentration should be on funding for streets and sidewalks.  
· Reductions should also take place in the City Manager’s budget, the Legislative budget and the Community Development budget.

· Funding for street and sidewalk work is available in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund instead of being held for future grant matches.  There is money in the Fund Reserve that can be used for grant matches.  

Councilmember Kraft noted that two Councilmembers swim regularly and not at the Natatorium because the facility needs major updating and should be condemned because it is not ADA accessible and looks terrible.  He noted that if $12,000 were cut from the Legislative budget and with the cost to fix streets to be at $600,000 per mile, how many streets would this fix, four feet?  Councilmember Kraft stated that at the Park Commission meeting, they were talking of pending grants and the total came up to $400,000 and asked if the City knew how much these grants would be and where they come from.  He asked if money was not budgeted for local matches would this influence the City’s ability to get grants.  
Director of Parks and Public Works Rich Wilson stated that the City has received several grants already and have applied for others to which the local match would be a little over $400,000 for park projects.  

Councilmember Kraft noted that a former City Manager suggested the City take $300,000 out of a project that was planned for the parks but rather uses it to pay for street repair and asked if this could be done. 
Mr. Walker stated that money designated for the Capital Sales Tax has to be used under the perimeters of the particular legislation.  He noted that at one time all of the money was put in one pot but that is no longer the case.  
Councilmember Carr verified that the separate funds were established prior to the May 18, but not before May 11, 2015, suggesting that what Mr. Ollendorff referred to how the fund was originally set up.  She spoke on the proposed, pending and anticipated grants before June 20, 2016, which would come from the Park and Sales Tax Fund in the amount of $362,000.  Councilmember Carr asked even if the City received every grant, this money would still come from the Park and Storm Water Sales Tax Fund as opposed to the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund.  
Mr. Walker stated staff would take a look at it but as of right now the grant applications are construction projects that would fall under the Capital Sales Tax Fund.
Councilmember Carr asked to be provided with an outline showing what grant match would be paid from what fund. 
Councilmember Kraft stated that the City is still using Capital Tax Funds to fund the construction of Centennial Commons that was passed by a previous administration without a vote of the residents.
Councilmember Carr stated there is $420,000 in the Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund being held on reserve for which only $29,000 can be accounted for use as a match.  She stated the rest should be used for a priority to fix streets and sidewalks.
Mayor Welsch stated that it was never appropriate to use funds from one sales tax to fund other projects not authorized, as was done in the past.  She said this budget does not make emergency services suffer and would ask Councilmembers not to say that the City is not keeping U City residents safe – which is not the case.  In closing Mayor Welsch stated that a majority of Council supports street improvements and showed that when they supported the bond issues that would have fixed 40 miles of streets in three years.  She then adjourned the meeting at 6:05 p.m.
Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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